EMIE Bulletin

Ethnic and Multicultural Information Exchange Round Table

Vol. XXI No. 3 Spring 2004

ISSN 0737-9021

American Library Association

Leaders in Library Work with Immigrants: John Foster Carr (1869-1939), Propagandist for Americanization: Part II

by Plummer Alston Jones, Jr.

(Continued from last issue)

ALA Committee on Work with the Foreign Born

Along with Carr, the following librarians were appointed members of the committee: A. L. Bailey of the Wilmington (DE) Institute Free Library, Anna A. MacDonald of the Pennsylvania State Library in Harrisburg, Adelaide B. Maltby of the New York Public Library, Annie P. Dingman and Eleanor (Edwards) Ledbetter of the Cleveland Public Library, and Frances E. Earhart of the Duluth (MN) Public Library. Earnhart was also a board member of Carr's Immigrant Publication Society. The ALA Committee on Work with the Foreign Born was charged with the mission "to collect from libraries and supply to them information on the desir-able methods of assisting in the education of the foreign-born in American ideals and customs and the English language." 26

The missions of the ALA CWFB and the Immigrant Publication Society appeared to be compatible, since Carr directed both. During 1919 and 1920, when Carr chaired the ALA committee, the work of the committee and the society merged.

Carr urged librarians to exercise extreme care in the selection of foreign language books for immigrants. "If the librarian depends upon the chance and irresponsible advisor," Carr warned, "she will soon find her shelves crowded with books of radical socialism, anarchism, bartenders' guides, books of religious propaganda, trash."

Along with care in the selection of materials for immigrants, librarians were admonished that the use of "rigorous and 'Prussian' methods of Americanization accomplished nothing but bitterness, stirring incredible resentment and antagonism among our foreign born. They directly nourish the Bolshevism that we fear."²⁷ Carr's postwar paranoia with regard to Communism would haunt him throughout the remainder of his life.

ALA Enlarged Program

During the war, approximately \$6,000,000 had been pledged to carry out varied programs of the ALA, over 4,000,000 books had been donated for the use of the armed services personnel, and over 700 librarians had served in war-related activities. The year 1919 was full of possibilities for a professional organization with a yearning to expand its mission. Dennis Thomison, historian of the ALA, summed up the ambivalence, anxiety, and enthusiasm exhibited by the ALA and its membership during this heady time. "Although the members had always seemed to have a missionary spirit about their organization, the war work was the first proof that ALA was capable of being welfare oriented, rather than be-ing strictly a professional organization." 28

In May 1919, after months of preliminary discussions among ALA mem-bers and the ALA Executive Board, George B. Utley, secretary of the ALA, announced plans for an open meeting of the ALA Council, during the Asbury Park (NJ) conference of the ALA to be held in June 1919, to discuss potential peacetime initiatives.²⁹

| In this issue | |
|-------------------------|---|
| 2004 nominations | 3 |
| Children's Book Reviews | 9 |
| | |

Nominated in 2004 for EMIERT Offices

Frederic Rauber - Chair-Elect/Chair frauber@nhu.edu

Tamiye Meehan - Treasurer tmeehan@nslsilus.org

Sarah Smith - Secretary sarah.smith@fresnolibrary.org or ms_sarahsmith@yahoo.com

Ani Matosian - Member At-Large amatosian@getty.edu or amatosian@yahoo.com

Martin Goldberg - Member At-Large mxg35@psu.edu

Alma Ortega - Member At-Large alma@sandiego.edu

(Continued from page 1)

As a result of the debates and discussions among ALA members at the open meeting as well as the deliberations of the ALA Executive Board at the Asbury Park conference, a Committee on an Enlarged Program for American Library Service was appointed. The chairs of all ALA standing committees were asked to attend at least one session with the Enlarged Program committee to present ways in which the proposed Enlarged Program could effect beneficial changes in their committees' areas of responsibility. Carr, as chair of the ALA CWFB, spoke of the accomplishments of libraries and librarians in their work with immigrants and pleaded for funds to establish new programs and to sustain and expand existing citizenship programs.

In October 1919, the Enlarged Program committee presented its preliminary report. Between October and December 1919, librarians throughout the country, including then ALA President Chalmers Hadley and Milam, voiced their support for the Enlarged Program. Orpha Maud Peters of the Gary (IN) Public Library spoke in favor of funding for the citizenship component of the Enlarged Program, concluding that "there is no doubt that libraries have a most important role to play in Americanizing the foreign people in our midst and in making better citizens not only of people of other nations but of American people as well."

In December 1919, ALA Secretary Carl Milam established headquarters for the Enlarged Program in New York. Carr, who had worked previously under Milam in the ALA Library War Service, was now assigned to the Enlarged Program headquarters. Carr's duties included publicity and preparation of the budget for the Enlarged Program. ALA President Chalmers Hadley reported the association's plans to the

membership in an article in the December 1919 issue of Library Journal.

A special meeting of the ALA membership at large was called by the executive board for January 1920 to discuss and debate openly the details of the Enlarged Program. Although discussions were heated and lengthy, the En-larged Program was approved by a majority of those in attendance.³⁰

Books for Everybody Campaign

In February 1920, Frank P. Hill, chairman of the Enlarged Program committee, set into motion the wheels of the campaign to raise \$2,000,000. To facilitate the massive fundraising effort for the Enlarged Program, officially dubbed the "Books for Everybody" campaign, the country was divided into ten regions with a regional director appointed for each region. In March 1920, Carr presented a proposed budget for the "Books for Everybody" campaign to the ALA membership. Of the \$2,000,000 budget, \$75,000 was budgeted for citizenship and other library programs for immi-grants.³¹

Despite official approval of the Enlarged Program, many ALA members did not hesitate to express in print their misgivings, particularly with regard to the expansive nature of the Enlarged Program and the expense involved in its implementation. Mary Eileen Ahern, editor of Public Libraries, led the opposition to the Enlarged Program. She and other ALA members suggested that part of the proposed \$2,000,000 to be raised should be set aside as an endowment fund.

Still other members became more willing to express their criticisms as a direct result of a circular letter dated 31 March 1920 and signed by thirteen influential

librarians from across the nation. This letter had been mailed to the ALA membership, and was later published in the 15 April 1920 issue of Library Journal. The thirteen librarians who had signed this petition argued for more stringent guidelines of accountability.³²

To reassess the support of the ALA membership at large, a second special meeting of the membership was scheduled to be held in Atlantic City (NJ) in late April and early May of 1920, in conjunction with the bi-state meeting of the New Jersey and Pennsylvania Library Associations. At this meeting, Frank P. Hill, sensing the lack of unity among the ALA membership regarding the Enlarged Program, resigned as chair and was replaced by William N. C. Carlton.

A compromise was struck at this second special ALA membership meeting. The "Books for Everybody" campaign for the Enlarged Program would proceed as planned with the provision that half of the money raised would be set aside for an endowment fund. As a result of this compromise, Carr developed a new budget for the Enlarged Program that allowed for the \$1,000,000 endowment. He presented a revised budget to the executive board in which the funds ear-marked for the "citizenship" area were reduced from \$75,000 to \$60,000 over a period of three years.

Carr and Milam began negotiations for a joint appeal for funds in the Greater New York area on behalf of the Immigrant Publication Society and the ALA respectively. Carr would remain on the ALA payroll throughout the campaign, and, as director of the Immigrant Publication Society, would assume personal re-sponsibility for raising the \$60,000 budgeted in the Enlarged Program for the citizenship component.

Carr, in a letter to Milam dated 14 April 1920, proposed that, if the appeal was successful, the Immigrant Publication Society would assume the bulk of the responsibilities now vested in the ALA CWFB. By 19 May 1920, a formal agreement was made among Milam as ALA Secretary, Carlton as chair of the Enlarged Program committee, Raymond B. Fosdick as chair of the Greater New York "Books for Everybody" campaign, and Carr as director of the Immigrant Publication Society.

On 26 May 1920, Fosdick released a statement on the "Books for Everybody" campaign, clarifying the fact that "[a]ssociated with the American Library Association in New York in this effort is the Immigrant Publication Society, an organization that is producing books breathing the American spirit in many languages and is cooperating closely with public libraries throughout the country." 33

In early June 1920, in the midst of all the debate over the Enlarged Program, Carr received notification

that he had been proclaimed an Officer of the Order of the Crown of Italy in recognition of "his profound and helpful friendship toward Italy." His exuberance was brief, pending the need to prepare for the Colorado Springs (CO) annual conference of the ALA, which was to be held on 7 June 1920.

At that lackluster conference, the Enlarged Program, including the endowment provision and a revised budget, was surprisingly approved once again. It was widely known that many members known to disagree with the Enlarged Program had refused to participate in the discussions, and others left the meeting before the final vote was taken.

The date for the conclusion of the financial campaign was set for 30 June 1920, but was later extended. By September 1920, the prospects for an unsuccessful conclusion to the campaign were foreshadowed in an editorial in the 1 September 1920 issue of Library Journal. The editorial stated simply that "the appeal for funds for the Enlarged Program has suffered both from the heat of discussion and the heat of summer, and so has progressed but slowly up to date."

On 16 September 1920, Carr wrote to Charles F. D. Belden of the Boston Public Library, who served as regional director for New England of the "Books for Everybody" campaign. Carr confided to Belden that "things are going badly with the Enlarged Program here, and, as I gather, the condition is not local." Carr, who was scheduled to speak to the Lake Placid meeting of the New York Library Association, urged Belden to come if he possibly could to provide input and moral support for the failing Enlarged Program.

On 22 September 1920, Carr delivered an address, "A Greater American Library Association," at the Lake Placid conference of the New York Library Association. Speaking to an obviously divided profession, Carr warned that the campaign was "on the verge of a spectacular failure and the disruption Association." Carr intended his Lake Placid address as a rally cry for the failing Enlarged Program. Instead, response to his speech was as divided as the ALA membership was over the looming issue of the Enlarged Program that nobody seemed to want anymore. The 1 October 1920 issue of Library Journal responded editorially that although Carr gave "a rousing shake-up" at the Lake Placid meeting of the New York Library Association, "he rather over-stated the difficulties within the ALA." In the same issue of Library Journal was the report of the regional directors of the "Books for Everybody" campaign that only about \$68,000 of the \$2,000,000 had been collected or pledged.34

Alice S. Tyler, Chalmers Hadley's successor as ALA President, called for more "tolerance and

cooperation." Mary Eileen Ahern, perhaps unwittingly, gave support to Carr's scenario of a divided ALA membership: "First and foremost, Mr. Carr is an employee of the ALA which he assails so bitterly, because the larger part of its membership does not see the subject of the Enlarged Program as he and his group see it." 35

The responses to Carr's remarks from individual ALA members were not all adverse. In her letter to Carr, Mary L. Titcomb, regional director for the Middle Atlantic states of the "Books for Everybody" appeal, referred specifically to the negative reaction of Ahern. She confided that she disagreed entirely with Ahern, and added with an ironic twist: "I think it quite time that someone should speak out as you did, and tell us at least a part of the disagreeable truth about ourselves." 36

Anna A. MacDonald, consulting librarian with the Pennsylvania State Library and Museum and member of the ALA CWFB, told Carr that she was in substantial agreement with him with regard to his view of the ALA's internal administrative and managerial problems. "Every word you said was true, and the sooner the librarians wake up to the fact the better it will be. The ALA has been in the control of a certain group of people and has not grown with the library needs. As loyal as I have always been to it, I cannot help but recognize these facts." "37

Carr confided in Arthur E. Bostwick, then librarian of the St. Louis Public Library. "May I not say to you confidentially that, in my view, perhaps the crux of our present distressing difficulties is the wretched mismanagement of the Executive Board?" Carr criticized the board for providing "nothing whatever in the way of active leadership."38 Although disappointed, Carr could not have been surprised that the Enlarged Program campaign was terminated as of 30 November 1920. The final tally, after receipts and expenditures were reconciled, was a balance of approximately \$80,000, barely 4 percent of the funds needed to carry out the Enlarged Program as planned. The share of proceeds of the campaign raised in conjunction with the joint appeal of the ALA and the Immigrant Publication Society was \$2,000, out of \$60,000 budgeted for the citizenship component of the Enlarged Program.39 Carr stepped down from his position as chair of the ALA CWFB and terminated his membership on the committee.

Carr's only hope of salvaging the Immigrant Publication Society was through his own ingenuity. He could no longer rely on the assistance of the ALA. The failure of the Enlarged Program had thwarted Carr's dream of the Immigrant Publication Society working in tandem with the ALA CWFB. He resumed with renewed vigor his letter-writing campaigns to solicit succor from

new and continuing members of the Immigrant Publication Society and to try to attain grants from foundations. His enthusiasm reached almost pathetic proportions in his attempts to raise funds for a matching grant from the Carnegie Corporation of New York, a dream that was never realized.

In 1923, in a letter to a supporter in New Haven (CT), Carr reaffirmed his unswerving commitment to his calling and the unchanging need for the society's publications. "Our books are teaching the reality of American brotherhood, obedience to law, the winning facts of American life and ideals. . . The schools need them; the libraries need them; every kind of organization doing this so-called Americanization work needs them. There is nothing they can use in their place." 40

If Carr was not defeatist in attitude, he increasingly expressed paranoia in his fundraising letters regarding the threat of revolutionary elements taking over the United States. Carr often commented on the need for libraries to exercise extreme care in the selection of books in English as well as in foreign languages. He was convinced that Communist propaganda was not only highly persuasive, but also more readily accessible to the common man than American patriotic literature. 41

Carr's goal of educating the immigrant population was now expanded to include the revitalization of the patriotism of old-stock Americans as well. Although the Immigrant Publication Society would never recover the popularity of its golden years from 1914 to 1919, Carr was able to hold things together financially long enough to publish the final publication to appear under the society's imprint. The Declaration of Independence and the Colonies, with a Literal Reprint of the Declaration of Independence was published in 1924 and reprinted in 1926.⁴²

In the latter years of his life, from 1927 until his death in 1939, Carr was plagued by ill health compounded by the constant worry over finances. The Immigrant Publication Society was steadily losing the financial support it needed to survive, much less to thrive. Carr's failing health rendered it impossible for him to continue his lecturing schedule. This source of income had often been the critical hedge against total financial insolvency. 43

In 1927, Walter F. Willcox, a professor of economics at Cornell University and brother to Mary Alice Willcox, who served on the Council of Direction of the Immigrant Publication Society, called upon Carr to express his opinions on the recently passed National Origins Act of 1924, which set quotas on immigration from various countries, favoring immigration from the Western Hemisphere rather than from Europe and Asia. Ironically, the National Origins Act would not become

fully operational until 1929, two years after the correspondence between Willcox and Carr.

It was revealing that Walter F. Willcox, a statistician and member of a national advisory committee studying this issue, would turn to Carr for his opinion. As usual, Carr was well informed on the subject and had definite opinions. Carr was not only sympathetic to the feelings and pride of immigrants, but also believed strongly that the proposed legislation was alien to American ideals. He stated that a serious drawback of the quota system was made painfully apparent in immigrants' as well as Europeans' attitudes toward America and Americans. "In several of the nations I believe it to be one of the important contributing causes to the now almost rooted dislike of us." Carr was insistent that the arbi-trary limitation on immigration belied "our national need of labor, that varies with the years," and also that it failed to take into account the infusion of vitality and richness accompanying the immigration of peoples of diverse cultures.

Carr revealed to Willcox that he was not opposed to tighter, more rigidly enforced immigration regulations, but he was opposed to setting arbitrary limits according to nationality. "My experience leads me to one conclusion: That this tangled problem of immigration legislation will never approach satisfactory solution until the law makes the test exclusively that of the worth to our country, of the country's need, of the individual man or woman. The tests should be physical, mental and moral."

While seeing no need to discriminate according to nationality, Carr was not as resolute with regard to discrimination by race. Carr's matter-of-factness regarding the desirability of excluding Japanese immigrants was not consistent with his usually liberal views, even though the comment was in keeping with the Gentleman's Agreement of 1907 with Japan. "There are necessary restrictions as to race that would require careful definition, considerate definition,—perhaps with Japan reverting in some form to the 'gentleman's agreement." Carr reaffirmed his faith in the immigration process and in the individual immigrant who was willing to conform to Anglo-Saxon ideas and ideals. 44

The last decade of Carr's life must have been the occasion for reflection. There were no more society publications forthcoming. Restrictive immigration legislation coupled with rigidly enforced immigration quotas had reduced the demand for them.

Carr's Legacy

Carr's lapse into obscurity in the annals of American public library history is tied undoubtedly to his association with the failed ALA Enlarged Program. The publications of his Immigrant Publication Society and his leadership in those initial, formative years of the ALA CWFB together set the tone of library opinion toward immigrants and immigration—a progressive tone, which was not in accord with the restrictionist reverberations emanating from the Congress. Librarians relied on Carr's publications and the advice they contained for the selection and acquisition of library materials for immigrant clienteles. For a brief time, librarians, both individually and as a profession, valued Carr's persuasive propaganda for the public library as the ideal agency for the Americanization of the immigrant.

NOTES

- 1. Moses Rischin, *The Promised City: New York's Jews, 1870–1914* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1977, copr. 1962) 3, 5–10; and Deborah Dash Moore, *At Home in America: Second Generation New York Jews* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1981), chap. 1: "New York Jews," 2-17.
- 2. Phyllis Dain, The New York Public Library: A History of Its Founding and Early Years (New York: New York Public Library, Astor, Lenox and Tilden Foundations 1972), 288–89, 291–93; and Moore, At Home in America, chap. 2: "Jewish Geography," 18–58.
- 3. Who Was Who in America: A Companion Volume to Who's Who in America, vol. 1 (1897–1942) (Chicago: Marquis Who's Who, 1962, copr. 1943), s.v. "Carr, John Foster," 196; "The Immigrant Publication Society," LJ 45 (1 Mar. 1920): 213–14; and "Real American Is John Foster Carr Who Speaks Here: Has Made a Study of the People Who Come to Our Shores from Europe," Elmira (NY) Star Gazette, 21 Feb. 1917, in John Foster Carr, "The Immigrant Problem in the United States; Pertinent Clippings with Speeches by John Foster Carr, 1910–1917" [scrapbook of newspaper clippings, mounted and bound at the New York Public Library, 1941], 55.
- 4. Carr, "The Italian in the United States," World's Work 8 (Oct. 1904): 5393–404; and "The Com-ing of the Italian," Outlook 82 (24 Feb. 1906): 418–31.
 - 5. Ibid.
 - 6. Carr, "The Italian in the United States," 5402.
- 7. "John Foster Carr Speaks in East Hartford: Celebrated Writer Tells How Italians Are Americanized," *Hartford (CT) Times*, 23 Feb. 1912, in Carr, "The Immigrant Problem in the United States," 29; Carr, "The Library and the Immigrant," *ALA Bulletin* 8 (July 1914): 144, 147; and Carr, "The Nation's Need and the Library's Opportunity," *New York Libraries* 5 (Feb. 1917): 192–94.
- 8. Carr to Clara Lee Bowman, Bristol, CT, 8 Oct. 1908, Carr Papers, Rare Books and Manuscripts Division, New York Public Library.
- 9. Henry Cohen, "The Immigrant Publication Society," *Jewish Charities* 6 (Aug. 1915): 4; *The Story of the Immigrant Publication* Society [brochure] ([New York: The Society, 1920?]), Carr Papers, and Julie Miller, "John Foster Carr, 1869–1939. Papers," [Accession Sheet, Rare Books and Manuscripts Division, New York Public Library], 20 Aug. 1987; Jane Maud Campbell, Passaic, NJ, to Carr, 9 Sept. 1909, Carr Papers.
- 10. Arthur W. Page, Doubleday, Page and Company, New York, to Carr, 3 May 1910, 22 June 1910, Carr Papers.
- 11. Carr, Guida degli Stati Uniti per l'Immigrante Italiano, pubblicata a cura della Societa delle Figlie della Rivoluzione Americana, Sezione di Connecticut (New York: Doubleday, Page and Company, 1910). Comments based on the English translation of the

second Yiddish edition of the Guida: Carr, Guide for the Immigrant Italian in the United States of America; A Nearly Literal Translation of the Second Yiddish Edition, published under the auspices of the Connecticut Daughters of the American Revolution (New York: Doubleday, Page and Company, 1911), 5–15, 17, 19–21, 23–46, 53–55, 59–61. A second edition of the Guida in Italian was published in 1910 by Doubleday, Page and Company, and a third, in 1913, was published by Carr's Immigrant Education Society [i.e., Immigrant Publication Society]. See also, "List of Speeches Delivered by Mr. Carr in Connection with Immigration," typescript, Carr Papers.

12. Mary Alice Willcox, "The American Baedeker," Journal of Education 78 (4 Dec. 1913): 571-72; Willcox, "The Little Green Book: How It Is Used in the Schools," Journal of Education 78 (18 Dec. 1913): 631-33; Carr, "An Immigrant's Baedeker," Outlook 106 (7 Feb. 1914): 287-88 (quote, 287); Cohen, "The Immigrant Publication Society," 3-5; and The Story of the Immigrant Publication Society, Carr Papers; Carr to Andrea Sbarboro, Italian-Swiss Agricultural Colony, Asti, CA, 12 July 1910, 31 July 1910, Carr Papers, Gilbert E. Whittemore, Supervisor of Evening Schools, Providence, RI, to Doubleday, Page and Company, Garden City, Long Island, NY, 11 Sept. 1911, Carr Papers; Carr to Whittemore, 28 Sept. 1911, Carr Papers; Carr to Mrs. George M. Minor, New London, CT, 4 Oct. 1911, Cart Papers; Cart, Guide to the United States for the Jewish Immigrant: A Nearly Literal Translation of the Second Yiddish Edition, published under the auspices of the Connecticut Daughters of the American Revolution (New York: John Foster Carr, 1912), as well as editions published in 1913 and 1916; Wegweiser von die Vereinigte Staaten fur des Yiddishen Imigrant ([Bristol?, CT]: Connecticut Daughters of the American Revolution, 1912); and Przewodnik po Stanach Zjednoczonych do Uzytku Polskich Imigrantow, opracowal John Foster Carr ([Bristol?, CT]: Wydawnictwo Stowarzyszenia Corek Amerykanskiej Rewolucyi Stanu Connecticut, 1912).

13. William P. Dillingham, Committee on Privileges and Elections, U.S. Senate, to Charles Nagel, Secretary, Department of Commerce, 5 June 1911 [Dillingham's letter of introduction for Carr to Nagel].

14. Terrence V. Powderly, Division of Information, Bureau of Immigration and Naturalization, U.S. Department of Commerce and Labor, Washington, DC, to Carr, 8 Aug. 1911, 10 Aug. 1911, Carr Papers; Carr to Powderly, 23 June 1911, Carr Papers; and "Annual Meeting of the DAR: Second Church Filled with Members of the Order," New London (CT) Daily Globe, 26 Oct. 1911, in Carr, "The Immigrant Problem in the United States," 23.

15. Willcox, "The American Baedeker," 571–72; Willcox, "The Little Green Book: How It Is Used in the Schools," 631–33; Willcox, "The Use of the Immigrant's Guide in the Library," *Massachusetts Library Club Bulletin* 4 (Mar.–May 1914): 69–73; and "List of Speeches Delivered by Mr. Carr in Connection with Immigration," Carr Papers.

16. Carr to Mrs. Wilbur F. Rogers ("Aunt Mary"), Meriden, CT, 15 Feb. 1911, 25 Feb. 1911, Carr Papers; Carr to Mrs. Gilbert Horner, Danbury, CT, 4 Apr. 1911, Carr Papers; Carr to Mrs. George M. Minor, Waterford, CT, 27 June 1911, Carr Papers; Carr to Clara Lee Bowman, Bristol, CT, 28 June 1911, Carr Papers; Carr to Dr. Attolico, 21 Feb. 1911, Carr Papers; Mary T. Clark, Librarian, and Catherine H. Judson, Regent, Elizabeth Clarke Hull Chapter, DAR, Ansonia, CT, to Carr, 11 Feb. 1911, Carr Papers; Charles E. Rowell, Mayor, Stamford, CT, to Carr, 17 Feb. 1911, Carr Papers; "John Foster Carr Is Decorated by Italy: King Makes Him Officer of Crown in Recognition of Effort for Emigrants," Morning Herald (NY), 7 June 1920, Carr Papers; and Minnie B. Cotter, Librarian, Public Library, Derby, CT, to Carr, 10 Feb. 1912, Carr Papers.

17. Carr, "What the Library Can Do for Our Foreign-Born," Library Journal 38 (Oct. 1913): 566-68; and Carr, "The Library and the Immigrant," 142.

- 18. Carr, "The Library and the Immigrant," 142–46; Cohen, "The Immigrant Publication Society," 3-5; The Story of the Immigrant Publication Society, Carr Papers; and "The Immigrant Publication Society," 213–14.
- 19. Carr, Immigrant and Library: Italian Helps, with Lists of Selected Books (New York: Immigrant Education Society, 1914), which was issued in cooperation with the ALA Publishing Board, Cohen, "The Immigrant Publication Society," and Carr, *Immigrant and Library: Italian Helps*, 9–10, 14–15.
- 20. Emma Lilian Dana, Makers of America: Franklin, Washington, Jefferson, Lincoln (New York: Immigrant Publication Society, 1915); Julie Miller, "John Foster Carr, 1869-1939. Papers," [Accession Sheet], Carr Papers; and Who Was Who in America, 1:196, s.v. "Carr, John Foster."
- 21. Azniv Beshgeturian, Foreigners' Guide to English (New York: Immigrant Publication Society, 1914); Carr, "Making Americans': A Preliminary and Tentative List of Books," *Library Journal* 45 (1 Mar. 1920): 209–12; Cohen, "The Immigrant Publication Society," 5; and The Story of the Immigrant Publication Society, Carr Papers.
- 22. Carr, "Some of the People We Work For," Library Journal 41 (Aug. 1916): 555 (quote); Carr, "The Nation's Need and the Library's Opportunity," 194.
- 23. Carr, "Some of the People We Work For," 552-57, (quote, 554-55). See also Carr, "The Library, the Friend of the Foreign Born," in Proceedings [of the] Americanization Conference, Held under the Auspices of the Americanization Division, Bureau of Education, Department of the Interior, Washington, May 12, 13, 14, 15, 1919 (Wash-ington, DC: GPO, 1919), 376-79, speech delivered by Theresa Hitchler, and Carr, Campaign Director, to Carl H. Milam, Library of Congress, Washington, DC, 13 May 1919, Carr Papers.
- 24. Ernestine Rose, Bridging the Gulf; Work with the Russian Jews and Other New-comers, Library Work with the Foreign Born, edited by John Foster Carr (New York: Immigrant Publication Society, 1917); Eleanor (Edwards) Ledbetter, Winning Friends and Citizens for America; Work with Poles, Bohemians, and Others, Library Work with the Foreign Born, edited by John Foster Carr (New York: Immigrant Publication Society, 1918); and Mary Frank, Exploring a Neighborhood; Our Jewish People from Eastern Europe and the Orient, edited and with additional notes on Jewish immigrant life, by John Foster Carr (New York: Immigrant Publication Society, 1919); and Library Journal 44 (Mar. 1919): 138.
- 25. Carr, Some of the People We Work For, Address Delivered before the American Library Association, Asbury Park, New Jersey (New York: Immigrant Publication So-ciety, 1916?), and Carr, War's End: The Italian Immigrant Speaks of the Future (New York: Immigrant Publication Society, 1918), 1.
- 26. Harry Varley, "Gauging the Sentiment Appeal in Selling Charity to the Crowd: The New York Library Book Campaign, a Study in Mob Psychology," *Printers' Ink* 107 (19 June 1919): 65–68; and Carr to Carl H. Milam, 14 Apr. 1920, Carr Papers; *ALA Bulletin* 11 (Jan. 1917): 33 (quote), (July 1917): 336; *ALA Bulletin* 12 (Nov. 1918): 405; and *ALA Bulletin* 13 (Sept. 1919): 451.
- 27. Carr, "Books in Foreign Languages and Americanization," Library Journal 44 (Apr. 1919): 246.
- 28. Dennis Thomison, A History of the American Library Association, 1876–1972 (Chicago: ALA, 1980, copr. 1978), 70–71.
- 29. George B. Utley, "Shall a Permanent Endowment Be Undertaken for Peace Time Work of the ALA?" ALA Bulletin 13 (May 1919): 92–93, also published in LJ 44 (June 1919): 382–83.
- 30. ALA Executive Board Minutes, ALA Bulletin 13 (July 1919): 359–61; ALA Council Minutes, ALA Bulletin 13 (July 1919): 361–71; Library Journal 44 (Oct. 1919): 625–26; "American Library Association Preliminary Report of Committee on Enlarged Program for American Library Service," Library Journal 44 (Oct. 1919): 645–63;

Adam Strohm, "Laying Our Course," Library Journal 44 (Nov. 1919): 691-94; Library Journal 44 (Dec. 1919): 751; Chalmers Hadley, "The Proposed Enlarged Program of the ALA: A Statement by the President of the ALA," Library Journal 44 (Dec. 1919): 753-54; Carl H. Milam, "What's Left of Library War Service," Library Journal 44 (Dec. 1919): 755-56; Orpha Maud Peters, "Libraries in Relation to Citizenship and Americanization," Library Journal 44 (Dec. 1919): 759; Carl H. Milam, "A Call for Munitions," Library Journal 44 (Dec. 1919): 765; and Thomison, History of the ALA, 75-76.

31. ALA Bulletin 14 (Jan. 1920): 1; "The Enlarged Program Proceedings, January 1-3, 1920," ALA Bulletin 14 (Jan. 1920): 2-9; J. Randolph Coolidge, "Achievement Thru Conviction," Library Journal 45 (1 Feb. 1920): 103-4 [text of speech delivered to the ALA special membership meeting in Chicago, 2 January 1920]; "The Opportunity and the Outlook," Library Journal 45 (1 Jan. 1920): 11-12; "At Chicago," Library Journal 45 (15 Jan. 1920): 55-56; ALA Council Minutes, Library Journal 45 (15 Jan. 1920): 76-79; Harold L. Wheeler, "That Two Million Dollars," Library Journal 45 (15 Jan. 1920): 82-83; "Look Down the Hill," Library Journal 45 (15 Feb. 1920): 165-66; Frank P. Hill, "Regional Directors of the ALA 'Books for Everybody' Appeal," Library Journal 45 (15 Feb. 1920): 173; "Proposed Budget for the ALA Two Million Dollar Fund," Library Journal 45 (15 Mar. 1920): 271-72; and Library Journal 45 (15 Mar. 1920): 274-75.

32. Scholasticus, "Is the ALA Attempting Too Much?" Library Journal 45 (1 Jan. 1920): 38; "A Plaint!" Public Libraries 25 (Feb. 1920): 73; M. E. A[hern], "The Called Meeting of the ALA," Public Libraries 25 (Feb. 1920): 80-82; and Library Journal 45 (15 Mar. 1920): 274-75; Library Journal 45 (15 Apr. 1920): 361, (1 May 1920): 408; "Circular Letter on the Enlarged Program," Library Journal 45 (15 Apr. 1920): 363-64, cited in Thomison, History of the ALA, 80, 268; and "ALA Interests Concerning the Enlarged Program," Public

Libraries 25 (June 1920): 328.

33. George B. Utley, "American Library Association: Atlantic City Special Conference, Colorado Springs Conference," Library Journal 45 (15 Feb. 1920): 177; Library Journal 45 (1 May 1920): 408; "Proposed Budget Plan Prepared by John Foster Carr, and Submitted as Informa-tion to the Joint Committee Appointed by the Executive Board of the American Library Association at Atlantic City on April 30th, 1920 [revised May 4th, 1920]," typescript, Carr Papers; Library Journal 45 (15 May 1920): 453; ALA Council Minutes, Library Journal 45 (15 May 1920): 455-61; Carr to Carl H. Milam, "Preliminary Draft of the Understanding between the American Library Association's Committee on Enlarged Program and the Immigrant Publication Society," 14 Apr. 1920, Carr Papers, Typescript form signed by F. C. Hicks, Frederick W. Jenkins, Richard R. Bowker, New York, 17 May 1920, Carr Papers; and Carl H. Milam, Secretary, ALA, and W. N. C. Carlton, Chairman, Committee on Enlarged Program, ALA, to Raymond B. Fosdick, New York, 19 May 1920, Carr Papers; "Statement," by Raymond B. Fosdick, Chairman, Executive Committee, American Library Association "Books for Everybody" Movement, in Greater New York, typescript, 26 May 1920, Carr Papers.

34. "John Foster Carr Is Decorated by Italy," Carr Papers: "Report of the Committee on an Enlarged Program for American Library Service," ALA Bulletin 14 (July 1920): 297-309; "American Library Association Enlarged Program: Trustees' Meeting Held at Boston Public Library," Library Journal 45 (1 June 1920): 506-7; Thomison, History of the ALA, 81; Library Journal 45 (1 Sept. 1920): 701; Carr to Charles F. D. Belden, Boston Public Library, 16 Sept. 1920, Carr Papers; Carr, "A Greater American Library Association," Library Journal 45 (1 Oct. 1920): 775-8; New York Library Association Minutes, "Library Week at Lake Placid," Library Journal 45 (1 Oct. 1920): 808; Library Journal 45 (1 Oct. 1920): 791 (quote); and "The Status of the 'Books for Everybody' Campaign as Reported by the Regional Directors on July 15th," Library Journal 45 (1 Oct.

1920): 798-800.

35. ALA Minutes, Library Journal 45 (1 Oct. 1920): 796-98; Alice S. Tyler, "Tolerance and Co-operation: A Message from the President of the ALA," Library Journal 45 (1 Nov. 1920): 890 (quote), reprinted in Public Libraries 25 (Nov. 1920): 518-19; and [Mary Eileen Ahern], "A Mistaken Notion," Public Libraries 25 (Nov. 1920): 500-501. See also Carr's reply to Tyler. "A Greater ALA-A Letter to the President," Library Journal 45 (1 Dec. 1920): 979.

36. Mary L. Titcomb, Washington County Free Library, Hagerstown (MD), to Carr, 10 Nov. 1920, Carr Papers; Carr to Titcomb, 11 Nov. 1920, Carr Papers; and Hill, "Regional Directors of

the ALA 'Books for Everybody' Appeal," 173.

37. Anna A. MacDonald, Consulting Librarian, Pennsylvania State Library and Museum, Library Extension Division, Harrisburg (PA), to Carr, 30 Nov. 1920, Carr Papers.

38. Carr to Arthur E. Bostwick, St. Louis Public Library, 8 Oct.

1920, Carr Papers.

39. LJ 45 (1 Dec. 1920): 981-82; Typescript memorandum, 12 Jan. 1921, Carr Papers; and Thomison, History of the ALA, 81-84.

40. Carr to Mary B. Bristol, New Haven, CT, 23 July 1923, Carr

Papers; and Carr to Bristol, 22 Sept. 1923, Carr Papers.

41. Ibid. See also Carr to Mary F. Lovell, Superintendent, Department of Humane Education, World's Woman's Christian Temperance Union, Jenkintown, PA, 23 June 1927, Carr Papers.

42. Carr, The Declaration of Independence and the Colonies, with a Literal Reprint of the Declaration of Independence (New York: Immigrant Publication Society, 1924), 4. Reprinted in 1926.

43. Carr to Sarah J. Eddy, Bristol Ferry, RI, 3 June 1927, Carr Papers; Carr to Dr. Kate Holladay Claghorn, New York School of Social Work, New York, 18 June 1927, Carr Papers; and Carr to Mrs. Eli Whitney, New Haven, CT, 22 June 1927, Carr Papers.

44. Walter F. Willcox, Department of Economics, Cornell University, Ithaca, NY, to Carr, 30 June 1927, Carr Papers; Jones, American Immigration, 279; and Carr to Walter F. Willcox, Ithaca, NY, 7 July 1927, Carr Papers.

